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71. Supporting Statement
72.
73. A. Justification
74.

1. Circumstances Making the Collection of Information Necessary
75.

76. The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) 
requests approval for a new data collection called 
“Monitoring Outcomes of the Enhanced Comprehensive HIV 
Prevention Planning (ECHPP) Project”. 

77.
78. Background  

79. In September 2010, twelve U.S. metropolitan statistical
areas (MSAs) received CDC funding through a cooperative 
agreement, with their local/municipal health departments, to
conduct the Enhanced Comprehensive HIV Prevention Planning 
(ECHPP) project.

80. ECHPP funding provides money to health departments to 
enhance their existing HIV prevention services and provide a
best mix of evidence-based behavioral, biomedical, and 
structural interventions to have maximum impact on the 
HIV/AIDS epidemic. No data collection was associated with 
this activity and therefore, the project did not require OMB
PRA review and approval. 

81. According to the CDC HIV Surveillance Report, these 
twelve MSAs (Atlanta, GA; Baltimore, MD; Chicago, IL; 
Dallas, TX; District of Columbia; Houston, TX; Los Angeles, 
CA; Miami, FL; New York City, NY; Philadelphia, PA; San 
Francisco, CA; and San Juan, Puerto Rico) have the highest 
AIDS prevalence rates in the U.S. and represent 44% of all 
U.S. AIDS cases (CDC, 2010). 

82. The Enhanced Comprehensive HIV Prevention Planning 
(ECHPP) Project is a 3-year project funded by CDC's Division
of HIV/AIDS Prevention (DHAP) for the 12 municipalities with
the highest number of people living with AIDS in the United 
States. The ECHPP project attempts to improve program 
planning and implementation to:

 Reduce new HIV infections 
 Link people with HIV to care and treatment and improve 

health outcomes, 
 Reduce HIV-related health disparities, and 
 Achieve a more coordinated national response to the HIV 

epidemic in the United States. 

83.  
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84. Lessons learned from ECHPP will inform how CDC can best
work with health departments, other US government agencies 
and communities to reach the National HIV/AIDS Strategy 
(NHAS)goals across the country.

85. The goals of ECHPP are consistent with the Division of 
HIV/AIDS Prevention Strategic Plan for HIV Prevention and 
with the National HIV/AIDS Strategy. The NHAS was announced 
by the White House and the Office of National AIDS Policy in
2010 (ONAP, 2010). ECHPP activities specifically target 
priority populations identified in the National HIV/AIDS 
Strategy with particular emphasis on gay and bisexual men 
and transgender persons, Black Americans, Latino Americans, 
and substance users. 

86. CDC plans to monitor ECHPP implementation using data 
collection activities described in this Information 
Collection Request entitled “Monitoring Outcomes of the 
Enhanced Comprehensive Prevention Planning (ECHPP) Project”.
Most of the data that will be used to monitor ECHPP outcomes
will come from existing CDC data sources (e.g., case 
surveillance and supplemental surveillance systems that CDC 
uses routinely to monitor the HIV/AIDS epidemic nationally).
This information collection request will address data gaps 
that exist for specific high-risk target populations in 
high-prevalence areas (i.e., where data for particular 
populations are not routinely collected by CDC). Data 
gathered via this information collection request will be 
analyzed together with data from existing sources as part of
the overall ECHPP monitoring and evaluation plan. 
Additionally, workgroups have been formed with other federal
agencies who are implementing NHAS-related projects; data 
sharing opportunities have been identified and, in some 
cases, MSA-level data that will inform ECHPP have already 
been obtained (e.g., HUD data).  

87. Existing CDC data sources that will be used for the 
evaluation are listed below, along with relevant OMB control
numbers and expiration dates. 

88.
89. Table A-1-1: OMB Control Number and Expiration Date of 

Existing CDC Data Sources for ECHPP Evaluation 

90. System

91. OMB
Control
No.

92. OMB
Expiratio
n Date

93. HIV Surveillance 
System

94. 0920-
0573

95. 01/3
1/2013

5



96. National HIV 
Behavioral Surveillance
System

97. 0920-
0770

98. 06/1
/2014

99. National HIV 
Prevention Program 
Monitoring and 
Evaluation System Data

100. 0920-
0696

101. 08/3
1/2013

102. Medical Monitoring
Project

103. 0920-
0740

104. 05/3
1/2012

105. MSM Web 
Surveillance Project

106. 0920-
0840

107. 07/0
7/2012

108.

109. A new data collection activity is requested through 
this ICR to assist with the ECHPP evaluation. This new data 
collection activity will occur in six of the twelve ECHPP 
MSAs (Houston, TX; District of Columbia; Los Angeles, CA; 
Miami, FL; New York City, NY; and San Francisco, CA). 
(Limited funding only allowed data collection to be funded 
in six cities.) These six cities were chosen based on 
rankings for number of people living with AIDS (i.e., AIDS 
burden in the community) and availability of data from other
data sources that will be used in overall monitoring and 
evaluation activities. This new data collection activity is 
designed to monitor community-level outcomes of ECHPP and 
supplement existing HIV surveillance data already being 
collected via CDC data systems in these cities. Information 
about behavioral risk, access of HIV-related services and 
programs, and exposure to HIV prevention messages will be 
collected from three populations at increased risk for HIV 
infection or transmission: 

 Injection drug users
 Heterosexuals at increased risk of HIV infection
 HIV-positive individuals who access HIV medical care from 

clinics that provide HIV services

110. These three populations are also targeted through the 
following ongoing information collections: the National HIV 
Behavioral Surveillance System (NHBS, OMB Control #0920-
0770, Expiration DATE 6/1/2014) (injection drug users and 
high-risk heterosexuals) in all twelve of these cities and 
the Medical Monitoring Project (MMP; OMB Control #0920-0740,
Expiration DATE 5/31/2012) (HIV-positive individuals who 
access clinic care) in nine cities. However, additional data
must be collected to evaluate ECHPP for three reasons. 
First, NHBS data are collected in three-year cycles whereby,
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each year, data from only one of three risk groups is 
collected (injection drug users, heterosexuals at increased 
risk of HIV infection, or men who have sex with men). NHBS 
data for injection drug users and high-risk heterosexuals 
will not be available during the time frame necessary to 
monitor ECHPP outcomes in these two populations in any of 
the twelve MSAs. Thus, a new data collection targeting these
groups is needed. Second, MMP sets goals for data collection
at the state level (i.e., MMP staff aim to interview a 
specific number of HIV-positive people for an entire state 
during a particular cycle). Sample sizes at the level of the
MSA are typically very low (less than 100 people) and, thus,
additional interviews among HIV-positive people are needed 
to monitor and evaluate the impact of ECHPP at the 
community-level. 

111. Third, data from populations at risk for HIV infection 
and transmission must be collected at two points in time, at
the beginning (in winter 2012, after OMB approval) and end 
(2013) of the ECHPP time period, to determine whether any 
community-level changes occurred in risk behavior, uptake of
services and programs, and exposure to HIV prevention 
messages. Synthesizing information from this new data 
collection activity with information from existing CDC data 
sources will allow CDC staff to assess the contribution of 
ECHPP in these communities and make a broad statement about 
its contribution to outcomes in these high prevalence MSAs. 
While no longitudinal data are collected that will allow 
client-level change over time to be monitored, analyses 
involving community-level trends in service access and risk 
behaviors over time will be used to understand the ways in 
which the ECHPP project was associated with any positive 
outcomes.

112. The CDC awarded a contract in September 2010 to the 
contractor, SciMetrika, to lead this survey data collection,
once OMB approval has been granted. The first year of this 
contract has been spent planning the data collection and 
analysis activities that are scheduled to begin in winter 
2012. The contractor will also produce a final ECHPP 
evaluation report in 2015 that interprets findings from all 
data obtained from existing and new data collections. 
Surveys will be administered by SciMetrika staff in the 
field at pre-specified venues using electronic handheld 
devices. The data transfer methodology is compliant with the
guidelines set forth in OMB memorandum M-04-04 (E-
Authentication Guidance for Federal Agencies) as well as 
with OMB, HHS, and CDC Certification and Accreditation 
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Guidelines outlined in NIST SP 800-37 (Guide for Applying 
the Risk Management Framework to Federal Information 
Systems; A Security Life Cycle Approach). In addition to the
technical requirements listed above, data management 
processes are in compliance with The Guidelines for HIV/AIDS
Surveillance – Security and Confidentiality (Attachment 6a).

113. More than 25 years into the HIV epidemic, there remains
a critical need to understand HIV related risk behaviors and
the reach of prevention to groups at high risk. The rate of 
new HIV infections continues to be high: an estimated 56,300
Americans become infected with HIV each year. In order to 
target HIV prevention programs to populations most affected 
by HIV, CDC must continue to monitor the front line of the 
epidemic and assess the extent to which national-level 
projects such as ECHPP have an impact on local HIV/AIDS 
epidemics.  

114.
115. Privacy Impact Assessment     
116.
117. CDC will not receive any personally identifiable 

information from respondents. Name, phone number, and e-mail
address may be collected from respondents for the purposes 
of scheduling an interview. However, this information will 
only be stored on paper, it will not be submitted to CDC, 
and it will be destroyed after that person’s survey is 
complete. No personally identifiable information will be 
stored in the data collection system, including respondent 
contact information, date of birth, or information regarding
the consent process.

118.
119. Overview of the Data Collection System   
120.
121. Data will be collected in six MSAs: Houston, TX; 

District of Columbia; Los Angeles, CA; Miami, FL; New York 
City, NY; and San Francisco, CA. These MSAs are among the 
top nine U.S. cities with the highest AIDS prevalence in 
2007. The contractor SciMetrika has been funded for five 
years (October 2010 to October 2015) to collect and analyze 
these data (in addition to other activities related to the 
evaluation such as report writing). During the first year of
the contract, there was no data collection.  The first year 
of the contract was spent planning data collection 
activities and data analysis. Data collection is anticipated
to begin in winter 2012, upon OMB approval. 

122.
123. Data collection will begin after OMB approval has been 

received during two specific time periods: at the beginning 
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of the ECHPP implementation period (in 2012, after OMB 
approval) and at the end of the ECHPP implementation period 
(2013). Each data collection period will last up to 12 
months. For each data collection period, data will be 
collected from three populations at risk for HIV infection 
or transmission: injection drug users, heterosexuals at 
increased risk, and HIV-positive individuals seeking HIV 
medical care. Injection drug users and high-risk 
heterosexuals will complete the community survey; HIV-
positive individuals who are seeking HIV medical care will 
complete the clinic survey. All data will be collected via 
venue-based, convenience sampling through interviewer-
administered, face-to-face, computer-assisted behavioral 
assessment. 

124.
125. For each person recruited to participate, a short, 

computer-based, eligibility screener will be administered by
an interviewer to assess eligibility and collect limited 
demographic information (Attachments 3a and 3c). If the 
respondent is eligible for the survey and consents to an 
interview, the interviewer will administer the appropriate 
survey (Attachments 3b and 3d). (Eligibility for a specific 
risk population is described in the next section.) 

126.
127. Data will be collected by trained SciMetrika personnel 

through face-to-face interaction with participants. An 
interviewer script (Attachments 9a and 9b) will be used when
interviewers first approach potential participants to tell 
them about the project. Individuals who are interested in 
participating will be screened for eligibility (Attachments 
3a and 3c). Verbal consent will be obtained from eligible 
participants and recorded in the survey. The consent process
will involve the interviewer reading a consent form script 
to the potential respondent (Attachments 5a and 5b) and 
documenting whether consent was provided by the individual 
(yes or no) on the survey. All instruments are interviewer-
administered. Interviewers will collect the screener and 
survey data using a software application loaded onto 
handheld computerized devices.  

128.
129. Response data will be encrypted and the electronic 

devices used for data collection (e.g., iPad or PalmPilot) 
will be password-protected so that unauthorized users will 
be unable to view, export, or modify collected data. Survey 
data will be stored at SciMetrika for the duration of the 
contract (until 2015). At the end of the contract, all final
data sets will be submitted to CDC. No names or phone 
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numbers will be collected or recorded on the survey.   
130.
131. Venues and Clinical Facilities: SciMetrika will 

establish and coordinate a process to identify and assess 
the location for recruiting and administering the community 
and clinic surveys in consultation with local health 
department staff, community advisors, and the local clinic 
staff. Selection of venues (for the community survey) and 
clinics (for the clinic survey) will include a standard 
assessment process and application of specific criteria to 
identify appropriate locations in each city.

132.
133. Venues: Identifying local health department staff and 

community consultants who are involved with the local HIV 
Prevention Community Planning Group will be critical to 
successful venue identification and selection.  SciMetrika 
will also consult with NHBS staff (OMB Control #0920-0770, 
EXP. DATE 6/1/2014) to identify and prioritize potential 
venues for data collection.

134.
135. Venues eligible for consideration during recruitment of

injection drug user and high-heterosexual participants will 
include bars, dance clubs, retail businesses, cafes and 
restaurants, health clubs, social and religious organiza-
tions, adult bookstores, high-traffic street locations, 
parks, and beaches. Survey administration will take place in
these same venues. 

136.
137. To recruit participants for the community survey, 

SciMetrika staff will visit the types of venues listed 
above, as advised by local health department staff and 
community advisors. Interviewers will use a convenience, 
venue-based sampling method where community surveys are 
administered to any eligible person who is willing to 
participate while the interviewer is visiting the venue. The
SciMetrika interviewer will collaborate with local health 
department staff and community advisors to determine the 
best strategy for approaching individuals about the project.
Strategies may vary across venues. Interviewers will bring 
copies of an information sheet (Attachment 4) that describes
the project to the venue in case individuals who are 
approached decline to take the survey at that time but 
indicate possible interest in the future. The information 
sheet will contain a project description and a phone 
number/e-mail address where the interviewer can be reached. 
An interviewer script (Attachment 9a) will be used by all 
interviewers when approaching potential participants and 
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describing the project. Oral consent will be obtained from 
potential respondents. The consent process will involve the 
interviewer reading a consent form script to the potential 
respondent (Attachment 5a) and documenting whether consent 
was provided by the individual (yes or no) on the survey.  

138.
139. The community survey will be administered in a private 

or semi-private area at the venue. The interviewer will 
prioritize the safety and privacy of the respondent when 
determining where to administer the survey. No added burden 
is placed on the venue for the space used to administer the 
survey.

140.
141. Clinical Facilities: HIV care facilities will be 

identified using methods similar to those used for MMP (OMB 
Control #0920-0740, EXP. 5/31/2012). A clinical facility is 
defined as any clinic, health care institution, private or 
group physician practice that shares common medical records 
or a medical record system. Thus, a facility is defined in 
terms of medical record storage, not in terms of a physical 
location (address) or the names of individual practitioners.
Clinic facilities that participate in the current MMP cycle,
whereby data collection is taking place at the same time, 
will be excluded where possible.

142.
143. The availability of a private area for interviewing 

will be a required criterion for participating clinics. 
Alternate locations for conducting the clinic survey will 
not be needed. No added burden is placed on the clinical 
facilities for the space used to administer the survey.

144.
145. Candidate clinic facilities are those that provide HIV 

care. An HIV care facility is operationally defined as a 
facility conducting CD4 or HIV viral load testing or 
providing prescriptions for antiretroviral medications in 
the context of treating and managing a patient’s HIV 
disease. Thus, facilities providing HIV care could include 
outpatient facilities such as hospital-affiliated clinics, 
free-standing clinics or private physician offices.  

146.
147. The following facility types will not be selected for 

this project:
148.
 Facilities that do not provide medical care (e.g., sites 

that only conduct HIV counseling and testing)
 Facilities where medical providers obtain CD4 counts and HIV

viral loads only for referral purposes
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 Facilities where medical providers only provide 
antiretroviral refill prescriptions and do not play an 
active role in managing their patients’ HIV infection

 Facilities that provide exclusively inpatient care, 
including hospices

 Emergency departments
 Facilities located outside the funded jurisdiction
 Federal, state and local correctional and work-release 

facilities
 Tribal facilities
 Health facilities located on military installations
 Facilities that only provide HIV care only to patients under

the age of 18
149.
150. Veterans Administration (VA) facilities in every MSA 

will be considered in the facilities selection process.
151.
152. The purpose of this data collection effort is to 

monitor the outcomes in ECHPP jurisdictions following 
implementation of enhanced HIV prevention planning by health
departments. 

153.
154. The method used to approach and recruit HIV-positive 

individuals in clinics will vary by facility based on clinic
provider consultations. Some patients may be approached by 
clinic staff during one of three time points during their 
medical visit: at check-in, at triage, and during the office
visit with the medical provider. Information sheets 
(Attachment 4) will be distributed by clinic staff within 
the clinics and they will also be available in the waiting 
rooms with the permission of clinic staff. This sheet will 
contain project information and a phone number/e-mail 
address for the interviewer. 

155.
156. When SciMetrika interviewers first approach potential 

participants, they will use an interviewer script 
(Attachment 9b) to describe the project. Oral consent will 
be obtained from potential respondents. The consent process 
will involve the interviewer reading a consent form script 
to the potential respondent (Attachment 5b) and documenting 
whether consent was provided by the individual (yes or no) 
on the survey.  SciMetrika will consult with clinic staff to
determine the best strategy for approaching individuals and 
each clinic recruitment strategy will be tailored based on 
staff recommendations.  

157.
158. SciMetrika staff will also establish a schedule whereby

12



they are available on specific days of the week to be onsite
at the facility to administer surveys. The schedule will be 
published in the information sheet and clinic staff will 
also be informed of the schedule. Where possible, interviews
will be conducted in the clinic after the patient finishes 
with his/her appointment. Interested individuals who would 
like to participate but would prefer to do so on a different
day will be encouraged to return to the facility clinic 
during the regularly-scheduled SciMetrika times/days.

159.
160. It is expected that clients will be surveyed upon 

arrival for services (clinic survey) and when attending 
specific venues (community survey). However, contact 
information may be collected if a potential participant 
selects to participate in the survey at another time. When 
it is necessary to collect this information, the information
will only be used by SciMetrika staff for scheduling 
purposes. The contact information will be kept separately 
from all interview materials and survey data. Potential 
participants will be encouraged to use pseudonyms or first 
names only when scheduling a day/time to take the survey.

161.
162. Items of information to be collected  
163.
164. Eligibility Screeners: The following data will be 

collected in both the community and clinic eligibility 
screeners: age; race/ethnicity; previous participation in 
community, clinic, MMP, or NHBS surveys; county of 
residence; and gender. 

165.
166. The eligibility screener for the community survey 

(Attachment 3a) is based on criteria used with NHBS, and 
will include questions about injection drug use (lifetime), 
vaginal and anal sex with person of opposite gender 
(previous 12 months), highest level of education,  
employment status, household income (previous 12 months), 
and number of people living on this household income. 
Respondents will be classified as injection drug users if 
they indicate they injected drugs in the past 12 months 
(regardless of responses to other eligibility questions). 
Respondents will be classified as high-risk heterosexual 
individuals if they indicate they have never injected drugs,
they have had sex with a partner of the opposite sex in the 
previous 12 months, and their answers to the education and 
income questions qualify them as low socioeconomic status 
according to the current HHS poverty guidelines (CDC, 2011).
These guidelines are updated periodically in the Federal 
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Register by the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services
(http://aspe.hhs.gov/poverty/11poverty.shtml). To qualify as
low socioeconomic status, an individual’s highest education 
level must be high school or less, or his/her income must be
based on the 2011 HHS Poverty Guidelines (DiNenno et al, in 
press).

167.
168. Table A-1-2: 2011 HHS Poverty Guidelines Income Limits
169.

170. Persons
in Family

171. 48
Contiguous
States and

D.C.

172. 1 173. $10,890

174. 2 175. 14,710

176. 3 177. 18,530

178. 4 179. 22,350

180. 5 181. 26,170

182. 6 183. 29,990

184. 7 185. 33,810

186. 8 187. 37,630

188. For each
additional
person, add

189. 3,820

190.
191. SOURCE:  Federal Register, Vol. 76, No. 13, January 20,

2011, pp. 3637-3638 
192.
193.The eligibility screener for the clinic survey (Attachment 

3c) will include a question regarding self-reported HIV 
status.

194.
195. The community survey collects data on demographics, 

sexual behavior, alcohol and drug use history, HIV testing 
experiences, exposure to HIV prevention messages, and 
participation in HIV prevention activities (Attachment 3b). 

196.
197. The clinic survey collects data on demographics, HIV 

care and testing experiences, sources of care, met and unmet
needs, HIV treatment and adherence, sexual behavior, alcohol
and drug use history, exposure to HIV prevention messages, 
participation in HIV prevention activities, gynecological 
and reproductive history, health conditions, preventative 
therapy, and employment and productivity (Attachment 3d). 
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198.
199. No information in identifiable form will be collected 

for either survey and, thus, individuals cannot be directly 
or indirectly identified through the survey data.

200.
201. Data collected through these surveys will be stored and

accessed by a survey identification number at SciMetrika. 
The sensitive information collected will not be linked to 
any personally identifiable information and cannot be used 
to reveal the identity of any person. There is no link to 
any name, either locally or at CDC, and data will not be 
collected on paper forms. 

202.
203. Identification of Website(s) and Website Content   

Directed at Children Under 13 Years of Age 
204.
205. There will be no websites or internet content directed 

at children under the age of 13.
206.

2. Purpose and Use of Information Collection

207. This data collection activity will collect information 
about behavioral risk, access of HIV-related testing and 
services, and exposure to HIV prevention messages from 
injection drug users, heterosexuals at increased risk of HIV
infection, and HIV-positive individuals accessing HIV 
medical care from clinics that provide HIV services.

208. The primary objectives of this information collection 
are to:

209. 1) Monitor community-level outcomes of ECHPP in 
selected cities `

210. 2) Supplement existing HIV surveillance data already 
being collected in these cities 

211.
212. A large and geographically diverse sample will provide 

an important data source for evaluating progress towards 
national public health objectives, such as the Healthy 
People 2020 objectives to: Reduce the number of new AIDS 
cases among adolescents and adults who inject drugs (HIV-7);
Increase the proportion of sexually active persons who use 
condoms (HIV-17); and Increase the proportion of people 
living with HIV who know their serostatus (HIV-13). 

213.
214. ECHPP outcome monitoring data from this information 

collection will be useful for documenting the need for 
prevention resources and the reach of prevention programs 
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targeting persons at highest risk in these MSAs. Data on 
utilization patterns of prevention resources is critical to 
determine resource requirements for future funding cycles 
for prevention programs. ECHPP outcome monitoring data will 
also be used to answer questions about prevention service 
reach, gaps, and impact of allocated resources in these 
MSAs.

215.
216. At the local level, ECHPP outcome monitoring data may 

be used for local HIV prevention program planning, including
the development of local epidemiologic profiles and 
responding to data requests. Information about access to and
use of HIV prevention services, and also services 
specifically targeted to people living with HIV/AIDS, can be
used to evaluate local prevention services for at-risk 
subpopulations in these communities.  

217.
218. As this is a program evaluation activity, there are 

limits to the generalizability of findings from this data 
collection. 

219. Privacy Impact Assessment Information   
220.
221. The eligibility screener is necessary to ensure that 

respondents meet minimum criteria for participation in the 
data collection, including residency in the MSA and age 18 
years or older and behavioral and clinical eligibility 
criteria specific to the surveys. For the community survey, 
the screener includes questions about behavior to determine 
which risk group is most appropriate to the participant. 
Such a screener is necessary in order to ensure that current
injection drug users are being interviewed and, also, that 
sexually active heterosexuals are being interviewed. For the
clinic survey, it will be necessary to ask about HIV status 
to ensure only HIV-positive individuals participate in the 
survey. 

222.
223. None of the data collected in the surveys will be 

linked to personally identifiable information. Therefore 
ECHPP data cannot be used to reveal the identity of any one 
person. 

224.
225. Both surveys include questions that involve the 

respondent’s sexual and drug use behaviors that may increase
the risk for acquisition or transmission of HIV. Questions 
about HIV testing and medical care for HIV-positive 
respondents are also included in both surveys.  Although the
information requested is sensitive, the goals of this 

16



project cannot be accomplished without this collection. 
Participants will be informed that they may decline to 
participate without penalty at any time. They will also be 
told that if they agree to participate, they may refuse to 
answer any question later on. They will also be informed 
that the data will be used to improve HIV prevention 
services for HIV-positive persons and persons at increased 
risk of HIV in their area, and that aggregated data may be 
released in published reports.  

226.
227. No information that could directly identify an 

individual will be collected in the eligibility screeners or
surveys. When necessary to collect contact information, for 
example, if an individual would like to schedule the survey 
for a different time or day, contact information will only 
be recorded on paper and will be not be submitted to CDC. 
This information will be destroyed after that individual has
completed the survey. 

228.
229. CDC will collaborate with SciMetrika to identify and 

implement methods used to protect the security and 
confidentiality of the information collected. Interviewers 
will also receive training from SciMetrika management staff 
regarding how to protect the information collected. All 
SciMetrika staff including interviewers will complete 
security and confidentiality training and sign a statement 
indicating their understanding of security and 
confidentiality policies (Attachment 6c). SciMetrika staff 
has been trained on CDC data security and confidentiality 
guidelines. All field staff who will have access to the 
survey data will sign the contractor’s non-disclosure 
agreements and rules of behavior.

230.  
231. Several safety precautions are in place to prevent 

information from being accessed or potentially connected to 
a respondent. Data collection is designed so that no data 
will be stored directly on the electronic collection device 
and all data is transmitted to a secure website. The web-
based software used for the survey supports the ability to 
encrypt response data and password-protect surveys so that 
unauthorized users will be unable to view, export, or modify
collected data. All interviewers will be trained on 
confidentiality and data security, password protection, 
encryption of devices, and controlling access to hardware.

232.
3. Use of Improved Information Technology and Burden Reduction

233.
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234. Interview data will be collected on password-protected 
encrypted handheld computers using an electronic data 
collection device (e.g., iPad or Palm Pilot). Data 
collection is designed so that no data will be stored 
directly on the electronic collection device and all data 
will be transmitted via a secure, 128bit encrypted 
connection to a secure website. The Web-based software 
supports the ability to encrypt survey data, and password-
protect the surveys, so that unauthorized users will be 
unable to view, export, or modify collected data. Additional
data security will be maintained through training, password 
protection, encryption of devices, and controlling access to
hardware. It is expected that 100% of interviews will be 
collected using electronic applications. All interviews will
be conducted by trained local SciMetrika staff. SciMetrika 
is licensed to use the software and has previous experience 
with such data collection systems in the field.  

235.
236. The use of electronic, handheld, interview devices in 

this project has several advantages over paper data 
collection methods. First, interview time is typically 
reduced when an electronic survey is used. Second, skip 
patterns and error loops programmed into the electronic 
survey result in fewer inconsistencies, missing data, and 
errors. Also, the need for data cleaning associated with 
data entry on paper forms is removed which means there is a 
reduction in the time between the last interview and the 
production of a final analysis dataset. Finally, the cost of
data collection using handheld devices instead of paper data
collection forms is also reduced despite the increased 
start-up costs associated with purchasing the handheld 
devices and interview software. CDC/DHAP has implemented the
use of handheld devices for other national surveillance 
systems (e.g., NHBS and MMP).

237.
238. Computer-assisted personal interviews conducted by an 

interviewer also reduce burden for the respondent because 
comprehension may be improved (compared with a self-
administered questionnaire) which may improve response time.
The computer “assists” by customizing the question wording 
for each respondent (based on previous answers), allowing 
the interviewer to focus on explaining complex terms or 
definitions, giving instructions, and ensuring that answers 
are relevant and entered accurately.   

239.
240. SciMetrika will conduct centralized and site-specific 

training and site visits with local survey interviewers in 
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each MSA to provide instructions and technical assistance on
how to use the survey software, administer the surveys, and 
submit the data to a centralized database. CDC will provide 
technical assistance, as needed, to SciMetrika during the 
training of data collection specialists and the data 
collection process, including participating in site visits 
to the MSAs. 

241.
242. CDC will also provide assistance as needed to 

SciMetrika in the development of standardized and site-
specific protocols involving participant recruitment, data 
collection, and data management. CDC will require that 
SciMetrika staff provide supervision and monitor 
interviewers regularly. 

243.
244. Training of project interviewers to assess interviewing

skills and data collection procedures will be conducted, and
regular on-going assessment of interviewers and collected 
data will be done to assure high quality execution of 
process and activities. 

245.
246. SciMetrika will convene lessons-learned meetings with 

data collection specialists to identify and resolve the 
problems that can occur with the software and hardware that 
is used for conducting the interviews. All problems and 
challenges experienced during data collection will be 
documented and resolved appropriately, with CDC 
collaboration as needed.

247.
248. 4. Efforts to Identify Duplication and Use of Similar 

Information
249.
250. Within CDC, there are some complementary systems 

already in place that contain similar data elements to this 
information collection request:

251.
 National HIV Behavioral Surveillance System (NHBS) (OMB # 

0920-0770, exp. 6/1/2014)
 Medical Monitoring Project (MMP) (OMB #0920-0740, exp. 

5/31/2012)
252.
253. However, there is information unique to the ECHPP 

community and clinic surveys that are necessary to evaluate 
outcomes of ECHPP. Additionally, although some data 
collected from NHBS and MMP in the six MSAs may be used in 
the ECHPP evaluation, more data are needed to increase the 
volume of data required for analyses, specifically with 
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regard to injection drug users (IDU)and high-risk 
heterosexuals HET populations. Furthermore, the existing 
NHBS and MMP data collections cannot be modified to satisfy 
the needs of the proposed project..

254.  
255. We reviewed other currently-funded programs and did not

identify potential areas of duplication.
256.
257.
258. 5.  Impact on Small Businesses or Other Small Entities

259.
260. The impact on small businesses in this data collection 

activity will be minimal. Initially, clinic directors, 
including providers that are small businesses, will be 
contacted to find out if they are interested in 
participating in the clinic survey data collection. A script
will be used by field staff when initially contacting clinic
directors (via e-mail) and explaining the project 
(Attachment 7a). It is estimated that this initial contact 
will consist of the clinic director reading the email and 
providing consent for the clinic to participate.

261.
262. For clinics who agree to participate, a brief meeting 

will be scheduled with an identified clinic staff member for
orientation to the project (Attachment 7e). The SciMetrika 
field supervisor will describe the project and clinic staff 
involvement in the project. Clinic staff will be asked to 
provide estimated patient loads on a routine basis to 
SciMetrika so interviewers can determine when to visit the 
clinic. The SciMetrika field supervisor and clinic contact 
will discuss suitable private areas within the facility 
where interviewing may take place. The SciMetrika field 
supervisor will also describe how clinic staff should 
approach potential participants who visit the clinic. 
Finally, the SciMetrika field supervisor and clinic contact 
will discuss strategies for preferred communication 
throughout data collection (e.g., e-mail, phone) and the 
SciMetrika field supervisor will answer any questions or 
concerns that the clinic contact may have. This orientation 
is estimated to take up to 30 minutes. 

263.
264. During data collection, participating providers will be

asked to provide estimated patient loads on a routine basis 
to SciMetrika so interviewers can plan their interview 
schedules. This will involve the identified clinic contact 
communicating the clinic’s estimated patient load (via email
or phone) to the SciMetrika field supervisor on a weekly 
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basis (Attachment 7c). It is estimated that provision of 
patient loads will take approximately 5 minutes.

265.
266. It is also estimated that it will take clinic staff an 

average of 5 minutes per client to: mention the project 
during the client visit (e.g., at check-in, during triage, 
and/or during their appointment) and provide the client with
an information sheet (Attachment 4) about the survey 
(Attachment 7d). The amount of time spent per client, by 
clinic staff, will be the same at all clinics, regardless of
facility size. Scheduling and administration of the survey 
will be coordinated between the client and SciMetrika field 
staff, without the involvement or coordination of clinic 
staff.  

267.
268. Regarding the community survey data collection, there 

is minimal time burden on the owners of commercial/private 
venues beyond getting their permission to recruit 
individuals who visit the venue to participate in the 
project. Commercial/private venue owners and managers will 
be contacted in-person by field staff supervisors at their 
venues during normal operating hours. SciMetrika field 
supervisors will describe the project to the venue 
owners/managers and request permission for SciMetrika staff 
to approach venue patrons to ask them if they are interested
in participating in the community survey. Verbal 
confirmation from venue owners/managers will be sufficient 
for SciMetrika to recruit in a given venue. Venue 
owners/managers may communicate preferences regarding 
SciMetrika’s presence in their venue if desired (e.g., 
optimal recruitment times, space usage within the venue) 
which will inform future field staff actions. A script will 
be used by field staff when contacting venue owners/managers
and explaining the project (Attachment 7b). Consent will be 
requested to administer the survey to venue patrons. 
Following initial communication with venue owners/managers, 
no other engagement involving them is required.

269.
6. Consequences of Collecting the Information Less Frequently

270.
271. ECHPP outcome monitoring data collection activities 

will occur during two time periods. The first time period 
will last up to 12 months and will begin in winter 2012, 
after OMB approval has been received. The second data 
collection time period will last up to 12 months and will 
take place from 2013 to 2014. The purpose of the data 
collection activities is to assess if any community-level 
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changes occurred in risk behavior, uptake of services and 
programs, and exposure to HIV prevention messages during the
ECHPP implementation period. Both the community and clinic 
surveys will be administered during both time periods.  

272.
273. As described in Section A.1 (page 6), this information 

collection is necessary to monitor outcomes among high-risk 
populations in ECHPP areas that are not currently monitored 
through surveillance systems (during the same time period). 
Also, in order to assess the community-level contribution of
ECHPP over time, it will be necessary to collect data from 
the target populations at the beginning and again at the end
of the ECHPP project period (via serial, cross-sectional 
surveys). If the data collection time periods, or reporting 
frequency, were reduced, we would not have enough 
information necessary to assess the community-level impact 
of ECHPP programs in these cities among all target 
populations (e.g., we would not have data from all high-risk
populations). Furthermore, we would not be able to evaluate 
changes in behavioral and clinical outcomes in the community
by comparing data collected early in the ECHPP 
implementation period to data collected at the end of the 
ECHPP implementation period. A pre/post comparison is 
necessary to assess community-level changes over time.   

274.
275. There are no legal obstacles to reduce the burden.
276.
277.

7. Special Circumstances Relating to the Guidelines of 5 CFR 
1320.5
278.
279. This request fully complies with the regulation 5 CFR 

1320.5 
280.
281.

8. Comments in Response to the Federal Register Notice and 
Efforts to Consult Outside the Agency
282.

a) A 60-day notice to solicit public comments was published 
in the Federal Register on 04/04/2011 (Volume 76, Number 
64, pages 18554-18555). The Federal Register notice has 
been included in this package (Attachment 2). One non-
substantive comment was received on April 4, 2011 in 
response to the notice. Due to the nature of the comment,
no action was taken.

b) No persons outside the agency were consulted to obtain 
their views on the availability of data, frequency of 
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collection, the clarity of instructions and record 
keeping, disclosure, or reporting format (if any), and on
the data elements to be recorded, disclosed, or reported.
Local NHBS and MMP staff (in the ECHPP cities) were 
consulted when determining where data collection should 
occur and what type and amount of tokens of appreciation 
should be used. All names, affiliations, and contact 
information for these consultants are provided in 
Attachment 10.  

283.
9. Explanation of any Payment or Gift to Respondents

284.
285. The community survey will take approximately 25 minutes

to complete, the clinic survey will take approximately 40 
minutes to complete. Participants will receive $25 
(community survey) or $40 (clinic survey) for their 
interview. The exact amount for survey incentives was  
determined after discussions with local NHBS and MMP staff 
and community stakeholders. Within a city, all community 
survey participants will receive the same token amount and 
all clinic survey participants will receive the same amount.
Tokens will be in the form of VISA gift cards, gift 
certificates, bus or subway tokens, or cash equivalents. Due
to ethnical considerations associated with providing cash to
self-identified injection drug users, SciMetrika will only 
offer gift cards to IDU participants. The tracking system 
for remuneration will be kept separate from the actual 
survey data.

286.
287. Facilities that agree to participate in the clinic data

collection will be given tokens of appreciation of $25 (for 
each 12-month data collection period). Facility staff will 
be asked to help recruit participants, for example, by 
distributing information sheets that describe the project or
by verbally mentioning the project to clients. Data 
collection will occur in designated areas in the facility 
itself. Privately-owned or commercial venues (e.g., bars, 
clubs, restaurants, gyms, Laundromats) that are used for 
project recruitment and data collection activities of the 
community survey will be also be given tokens of 
appreciation for $25 (for each 12-month data collection 
period). 

288.
289. Tokens of appreciation have been used in other similar 

CDC data collection efforts that seek to conduct surveys 
with hard-to-reach and highly selective populations, to ask 
them highly sensitive questions about issues such as sexual 
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behavior and substance use, and that have a similar length 
of time for completing the behavioral assessment (NHBS, OMB 
0920-0770, exp. 6/14/2014; MMP, OMB 0920-0740, exp. 
5/31/2012; Transgender HIV Behavioral Survey, OMB 0920-0794 
exp. 12/31/2010). Studies have found that tokens of 
appreciation can improve response rates in mail, telephone, 
and face-to-face surveys (Singer et al., 1999; Whiteman et 
al. 2003). Without incentives, it is likely that 
participation in the community and clinic surveys would be 
reduced (McKnight, 2006; Stueve, 2001; Valleroy, 2000). 

290.
10. Assurance of Confidentiality Provided to Respondents

291.
292. Certificates or Assurance of Confidentiality do not 

apply for this project.
293.
294. These surveys do not collect name, social security 

number, or other personally identifying information. Only 
oral consent will be obtained from potential respondents. 
Data collected through this information collection request, 
both locally and at CDC, are stored and accessed by a survey
identification number. Other data collected, while 
sensitive, are not personally identifying. Survey questions 
are listed in (Attachments 3b and 3d).

295.
296. IRB Approval  
297.
298. It has been determined that this activity is not human 

subjects research and that the primary intent is to evaluate
a public health program. Data collected through this project
will be used for program monitoring and evaluation purposes 
only. Because this project does not involve human subjects 
research, the protocol will not be reviewed by CDC’s IRB. 

299.
300. Privacy Impact Assessment Information   
301.
302. This submission has been reviewed by ICRO, who 

determined that the Privacy Act does not apply. Individually
identifiable information (IIF) will not be collected on the 
surveys. If a potential participant selects to participate 
in the survey at another time and provides personal contact 
information for scheduling purposes, they will be told that 
any individually identifiable information collected for 
scheduling purposes will not be submitted to CDC. 

303.
304. The Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act

(HIPAA) regulates how covered entities (including most 
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health care delivery organizations) use and disclose certain
individually identifiable information called protected 
health information (PHI). None of the data collected in the 
surveys will be linked to personally identifiable 
information. Therefore, the “Monitoring Outcomes of the 
Enhanced Comprehensive HIV Prevention Planning (ECHPP) 
Project”, data cannot be used to reveal the identity of any 
one person. The surveys will be administered by trained 
SciMetrika staff in a private location where the questions 
and responses cannot be overhead by others. 

305.  
306.

307. B. Describe how information will be secured, addressing 
relevant technical, physical, and administrative safeguards.

308.
309. ECHPP monitoring outcome data will be transmitted to a 

secure web-based SciMetrika server. Encryption security for 
all data must meet the current National Institute of 
Standards and Technology (NIST) Federal Information 
Processing Standards (FIPS), which meet or exceed Advanced 
Encryption Standards (AES).  See the document “Technical 
Guidance for HIV/AIDS surveillance Programs, Volume III: 
Security and Confidentiality Guidelines” for further 
information (www.cdc.gov/hiv/surveillance.htm). 

310.
311. The handheld devices used in this project are solely 

used for the data collection activity and no other 
activities. Project data will at no time be stored on the 
hardware device. A web-based application will be used to 
transfer data in real-time (page-by-page) to a secure, 
central database.  The handheld device will be protected by 
using a coded password only known by authorized SciMetrika 
staff. 

312. Data collection is designed so that no data will be 
stored directly on the electronic collection device and all 
data is transmitted via a secure 128bit encrypted connection
to the secure website. The Web-based software used for 
provider survey supports the ability to encrypt response 
data and password-protect surveys so that unauthorized users
will be unable to view, export, or modify collected data. 
Additional data security will be maintained through 
training, password protection, encryption of devices, and 
controlling access to hardware. 

313. The Apple iPad device, one of the devices that will be 
used, provides a source of security due to the capabilities 
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it provides for prohibiting access to hardware and any data 
residing on the device. Security capabilities that 
SciMetrika will employ to secure data include:

314.
• Lock-down of the device to permit access to project specific

certain applications
• Strict password rules and enforcement for accessing the 

device, application, and web-server
• Auto-lock of the device if it remains inactive for a set 

period of time, requiring user to log back into encoding 
hardware-based encryption.

• Ability to activate a remote “device wipe” by IT 
administrators to remove project information if device is 
lost or stolen. 

• Configuration of device to automatically “wipe” its data 
after a certain number of failed password attempts.

315.

316. In the event that an Internet connection is not 
available, the survey administrator will complete the survey
manually using a paper copy of the survey instrument. The 
paper copies that will be administered if an Internet 
connection is not available are provided in Attachment 3b 
(community survey) and Attachment 3d (clinic survey). The 
completed paper survey will be secured temporarily in a 
locked satchel that will be transported back to the 
SciMetrika field office by the next work day close of 
business. If Internet service is not re-established, no 
further paper surveys will be administered that day. Data 
from the paper survey will be entered manually into the Web 
survey application within 24 hours. 

317. The data collection devices will be kept with staff at 
all times while in the field. The devices will be collected 
and secured by the field supervisor after the last interview
each day.  When not in use in the field, the devices will be
kept in a locked cabinet in a locked office to which only 
the field supervisor has access.

318.
319. CDC’s Procurement and Grants Office requires the 

inclusion of 308(d) clauses in any HIV/AIDS support services
work done by contractors (e.g., data analysis, computer 
programming, LAN support). All CDC permanent employees and 
their contractors will be required to attend annual 
confidentiality training, to sign a nondisclosure agreement,
and to update their confidentiality agreements annually. 
Contractors must sign a “Contractor’s Pledge of 
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Confidentiality” (Attachment 6c).  Access to HIV/AIDS data 
maintained at CDC is restricted to authorized personnel who 
have signed the contractor’s pledge and received the 
appropriate training.

320.
321.

322. C. Describe opportunities for obtaining respondent 
consent, if any.

323.
324. Participation in this project is strictly voluntary. 
325. The informed consent process for respondents will be 

fulfilled by obtaining oral consent. The Community Survey 
Interviewer Script (Attachment 9a) and Clinic Survey 
Interviewer Script (Attachment 9b) will be used by all 
interviewers to inform potential respondents of project 
prior to obtaining oral consent. All sites must obtain oral 
consent from respondents and document it in the data 
collection form on the handheld computer. The surveys will 
only be administered to eligible individuals who provide 
oral consent. Respondents will be informed that data 
collected from them will be kept secure and that the data 
will be reported in aggregate format. 

326.
327. D. Indicate whether respondents are informed about the 

voluntary or mandatory nature of their response.
328.
329. Participation in the “Monitoring Outcomes of the 

Enhanced Comprehensive Prevention Planning (ECHPP) Project” 
is strictly voluntary.  The consent form clearly indicates 
that participation is voluntary and that there are no 
mandatory requirements, beyond eligibility, for 
participating in the project.  Participants will be informed
that they may decline to participate without penalty at any 
time.

330.
11. Justification for Sensitive Questions  

331.
332. The collection of information about HIV status, HIV-

related risk behaviors, and HIV-related service access and 
treatment regimens is sensitive because of stigma and 
discrimination associated with HIV infection. The modes of 
transmission of HIV (through sexual contact and the sharing 
of HIV-contaminated needles and syringes) necessitate the 
collection of sensitive data regarding sexual practices and 
drug use. In keeping with the purpose of this data 
collection, other sensitive data are collected about 
specific behaviors, experiences or conditions that have been
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shown to be associated with HIV infection. This includes the
collection of STD and HIV diagnosis and testing information,
Hepatitis diagnosis and vaccination information, history of 
incarceration in the past 12 months alcohol use, and income.

333.
334. Geographic information such as county of residence is 

collected for the purposes of spatial analysis of the data 
to understand the geographic distribution of disease and 
risk (and coverage of health services that are accessed by 
survey participants). Questions about race and ethnicity, 
which some consider to be sensitive, will also be asked 
using OMB’s two-question format. These questions will be 
used to report on racial and ethnic disparities that have 
been well-documented in other research on HIV risk and risk 
behaviors. 

335.
336. Although the information requested from participants is

sensitive, the purposes of the ECHPP outcome monitoring 
project cannot be accomplished without their collection. 
Collection of the data will be used to understand barriers 
to engaging in protective behaviors and to accessing HIV 
prevention services. These data will also be used to enhance
HIV prevention programs designed to reduce high-risk 
behaviors in persons most likely to acquire or transmit HIV.
In order to successfully conduct an outcome monitoring 
project, it is necessary to include questions about sexual 
activity and substance use as they pertain to HIV 
transmission risk.

337.
338. The context in which questions are asked helps to 

overcome their potential sensitivity. 
339.

12. Estimates of Annualized Burden Hours and Costs
340.

A. ECHPP monitoring outcome data collection will occur over three
years.  
341.
 Year 1 –winter 2012 (after OMB approval) to summer 2012 

o Collect data for both surveys in all cities
 Year 2 – fall 2012 to fall 2013

o No data collection
 Year 3 – fall 2013 to summer 2014

o Collect data for both surveys in all cities
342.
343.
344. For clinics that agree to participate, project 

orientation to the identified clinic contact is estimated to
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take up to 30 minutes. The time taken for clinic staff to 
provide upcoming estimated patient loads to SciMetrika is 
approximately 5 minutes (per week). (The estimate in the 
table is for clinic staff to provide estimates to SciMetrika
a total of 600 times-24 times per clinic per city.) The time
taken by clinic staff to approach each potential participant
about the clinic survey will take approximately 5 minutes. 

345.
346. Across all six MSAs, 1400 HIV-positive individuals who 

visit HIV clinics (age > 18 yrs) will be screened for 
eligibility per data collection year in the clinic survey. 
Across all six MSAs, 1200 HIV-positive individuals who visit
HIV clinics (age > 18 yrs) will consent to participate and 
will be administered the clinic survey per data collection 
year. The clinic survey (Attachment 3d), will take 
approximately 40 minutes to administer.

347.
348. For the community survey (Attachment 3b), the targeted 

population for this project includes 750 injection drug 
users (age > 18 yrs) and 750 high-risk heterosexuals (age 18
to 60 yrs) who will be screened per data collection year for
eligibility in the community survey combined for all six 
MSAs. Across all six MSAs, 600 injection drug users (age > 
18 yrs) and 600 high-risk heterosexuals (age 18 to 60 yrs) 
will consent to participate and will be administered the 
community survey per data collection year. The community 
survey will take approximately 25 minutes to administer. 

349.
350. Each eligibility screener (Attachment 3a and 3c) will 

take approximately 5 minutes to administer.
351.
352. The time taken to complete either survey will vary 

widely based on level of risk reported (e.g., if a person 
does not report recent sexual activity, he/she will not be 
asked detailed questions about intercourse) and other skip 
patterns due to HIV treatment (e.g., detailed questions 
about medications will only be asked for the specific 
medications the respondent is currently taking). There is no
cost to respondents other than their time.

353.
354. Table A-12-1: Estimate of Annualized Burden Hours
355.
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434.
435. B. Estimated Annualized Cost to Respondents 
436.
437. Annualized cost to respondents for the burden hours 

is provided in Table A.12.2. The mean hourly rates were 
determined by using information obtained from the latest 
government statistics from U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau 
of Labor Statistics (for all occupations), May 2010 National
Occupational Employment and Wage Estimates.  
http://www.bls.gov/oes/current/oes_nat.htm#31-0000, [for the
general public (all occupations), healthcare practitioners, 
and for the healthcare support and business/financial 
operations occupations].  

438.
439. Estimates for annualized burden costs are calculated 

based on per year for all cities (i.e., for two data 
collection years). These per year estimates are calculated 
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in the same way as the previous section.    
440.
441. Table A-12-2: Estimate of Annualized Burden Costs
442.

443. Respondent

444. T
otal

Burden
Hours

445. H
ourly
Wage
Rate*

446. T
otal
Respo
ndent
Cost

447. Clinic staff 
(project 
orientation)

448. 2
0

449. 1
2.94

450. $
259

451.
452. Clinic staff 

(provision of 
patient loads)

453. 5
0

454. $
12.94

455. $
647

456. Clinic staff 
(approaching 
clients)

457. 9
2

458. $
12.94

459. $
1,190

460. HIV-positive 
individuals 
screened

461. 1
16

462. $
21.35

463. $
2,477

464. Eligible HIV-
positive 
individuals

465. 8
00

466. $
21.35

467. $
17,08
0

468. Injection drug
users screened

469. 6
3

470. $
21.35

471. $
1,345

472. Eligible 
injection drug 
users

473. 2
50

474. $
21.35

475. $
5,338

476. High-risk 
heterosexual 
individuals 
screened

477. 6
3

478. $
21.35

479. $
1,345

480. Eligible high-
risk heterosexual 
individuals

481. 2
50

482. $
21.35

483. $
5,338

484. Total 485. 486. 487. $
35,01
9

488. * Source: The latest government statistics from U.S. 
Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics (for all 
occupations), May 2010 National Occupational Employment and Wage 
Estimates.  http://www.bls.gov/oes/current/oes_nat.htm#31-0000 

489.
13. Estimates of Other Total Annual Cost Burden to Respondents 

or Record Keepers
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490.
491. There are no other costs to respondents associated with

this proposed collection of information.  
492.
493.

14. Annualized Cost to the Federal Government
494.
495. The cost of this project for the three years is 

estimated to be $2,754,823. The annualized cost is 
summarized in Table A-14-1.

496.
497. Table A-14-1: Estimated Annualized Cost to the 

Federal Government
498.

499. E
xpense
Type 500. Expense Explanation

501. An
nual
Costs

502. (d
ollars)

503. D
irect 
Costs 
to the
Federa
l 
Govern
ment

504. Behavioral 
Scientist-14 1 100%

505. Behavioral 
Scientist-14 1 20% 

506. Behavioral 
Scientist-13 1 50%

507.

508. $1
11,138

509. $2
3,575

510. $4
2,180

511. O
perati
onal

512. Travel- six trips for one 
project staff 

513. $1
2,000

514. 515. Subtotal – Direct Costs to
the Federal Government

516. $1
88,893

517. C
ontact
or and
Other 
Expens
es

518. Public 
Health Analyst (Manila Consulting 
Group) (GS-12 Equivalent)

519.             
1     75%

520.

521. $5
3,930

522. 523. Travel- six 
trips for one contractor 

524. $1
2,000

525. 526. SciMetrika contract 527. $2
,500,00

0
528.

529. 530. Subtotal – Contractor and
Other Expenses

531. $2
,565,93

0
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532.
533. 534. TOTAL COST TO THE GOVERNMENT 535. $2

,754,82
3

536.
537.
538. The personnel assigned to this project include three 

behavioral scientists (at the GS 13 and 14 levels) and a 
Manila public health analyst (GS-12 equivalent). The 
contractor SciMetrika is funded for a five-year contract to 
perform project-related tasks, including this data 
collection activity. CDC and Manila travel is related to 
providing technical assistance to SciMetrika and 
interviewers, and conducting site visits to the SciMetrika 
office and to the six MSAs. 

539.
540. ECHPP outcome monitoring data will be compiled by 

SciMetrika staff in the six MSAs and sent via a secure 
network to a central processing location. SciMetrika will 
analyze all data from the six MSAs and produce a clean, 
final data set for use by CDC.

541. SciMetrika staff will work with the CDC team to create 
data tables to be displayed in surveillance reports and 
other products.

542.
543.

15. Explanation for Program Changes or Adjustments
544.
545. This is a new data collection.
546.

16. Plans for Tabulation and Publication and Project Time 
Schedule

547.
548. Data will be collected during two time periods and will

be collected from three target populations. OMB approval is 
requested through October 2014. Below is a brief overview of
this new data collection activity.

549.
550. Table A-16-1: Time Schedule for ECHPP Activities 

With Respect to OMB Approval
551.

552. Activities 553. Time Schedule
554. Interviewer 

training
555. 1 month after OMB 

approval
556. Begin interviewing 

participants (time 
period #1)

557. 1.5 months after 
OMB approval
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558. End interviewing 
participants (time 
period #1)

559. 6 months after OMB 
approval

560. Analyze data from 
time period #1

561. 8months after OMB 
approval

562. Publish/present 
data from time period #1

563. No more than 18 
months after OMB 
approval

564. Begin interviewing 
participants (time 
period #2)

565. 20 months after OMB
approval

566. End interviewing 
participants (time 
period #2)

567. 32 months after OMB
approval

568. Analyze all data 
collected 

569. 32 to 38 months 
after OMB approval

570. Publish/present 
final data set

571. 38 months after OMB
approval

572.
573. Data from the ECHPP outcome monitoring information 

collection will inform prevention programs and services and 
increase existing knowledge in the behaviors that lead to 
acquisition of HIV infection. 

574.
575. Most of the results are expected to be useful at the 

local level, while other results will be more meaningful 
aggregated across sites. These data will be disseminated to 
the participating agencies, CDC staff, policy makers and 
other stakeholders through presentations at local, national 
and international conferences, publications in peer reviewed
journals, and presentations at forums. Furthermore, CDC 
regularly publishes surveillance reports using data 
collected annually; depending on publication schedules, 
these reports have been published within 16 months - 2 years
of the end of each cycle of data collection.

576.
577. National data results will be released through national

publications and presentations at conferences.  Local data 
results will be reported back to the community through means
such as local publications, Epidemiologic Profile reports, 
and presentations to local AIDS Service Organizations and 
community planning bodies and at local conferences and 
workshops.

578.
579. Analyses related to this project will focus on the 

following key behavioral outcomes (but analyses are not 
limited to these outcomes only) during and after ECHPP 
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implementation period: 
580.

• Prevalence of HIV risk behaviors (e.g., unprotected vaginal 
and anal sex, injection drug use) among target populations

• Risk reduction among target populations
• Access of, and participation in, ECHPP-related services and 

programs among target populations
• Met and unmet HIV prevention among target populations

581.
582. These data will be synthesized with other data 

collected through existing CDC data sources (see Table A-1-
1) for the ECHPP evaluation to make a broad statement about 
the contribution of ECHPP.

583.
17. Reason(s) Display of OMB Expiration Date is Inappropriate

584.
585. The OMB expiration date will be displayed.
586.
587.

18. Exceptions to Certification for Paperwork Reduction Act 
Submissions

588.
589. There are no exceptions to the certification.
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